OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 5 JULY 2007 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Earp (Chairman), Councillors Bainbridge, Boaden, Mrs Fisher, Mrs Luckley, McDevitt (as substitute for Cllr Mrs Rutherford) and Stockdale.

OSM.15/07
APPOINTMENT OF VICE CHAIRMAN

It was moved and seconded that Councillor Boaden be appointed Vice-Chairman of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee for the Municipal Year 2007/08.

RESOLVED – That Councillor Boaden be appointed as Vice Chairman of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee for the municipal year 2007/08.

OSM.16/07
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted by Councillors Hendry and Mrs Rutherford and the Head of Scrutiny Services.

OSM.17/07
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest in relation to any items on the Agenda.

OSM.18/07
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting held on 26 April 2007 be noted.

OSM.19/07
FORWARD PLAN

(a) Monitoring of and changes to the Forward Plan.

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer (Dr Taylor) presented Report LDS.58/07 informing Members of changes to the Executive Forward Plans for 1 May 2007 to 31 August 2007, 1 June to 30 September 2007 and 1 July 2007 to 31 October 2007.

Dr Taylor highlighted the number of general exceptions that had occurred and raised concerns that the Forward Plan process was not working as well as it had in the past.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

a)
KD.019/07 – Customer Contact Centre – In response to a Member’s question the Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) responded that the report was deferred to allow for consultation to take place and it would include a restructure that would effect members of staff.  The report was anticipated to be a private report.  He stated that he would ensure that the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee would have the opportunity to scrutinise the report, which would cover both the structure and work carried out by the Customer Contact Centre.

b)
KD.035/07 – Museum and Arts Governance Options – A Member asked if the report to Overview and Scrutiny would allow the scrutiny of the options or if the report would have a set recommendation.

Dr Gooding stated that the central issue was whether or not Tullie House would become a trust and any cost implications it may have for the authority.  He stated that he anticipated the Executive would want Overview and Scrutiny’s input before they reached a decision.

c)
Carlisle Renaissance – Funding Delivery – A Member raised concerns that the process for the concept proposal document in relation to the delivery of the Carlisle Renaissance had not been planned correctly.  He highlighted the concerns raised by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee regarding the lack of opportunity to scrutinise the document and how it was important to get the process and Members involvement correct.

Dr Taylor responded that the Executive, at its meeting on 2 July 2007, had agreed to set up a meeting between representatives of the Executive, the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee, Carlisle Renaissance and Overview and Scrutiny officers to review scrutiny protocols for Carlisle Renaissance and to discuss and develop a programme for Carlisle Renaissance being taken through the scrutiny process.

d)
A Member asked what role Cumbria Vision had in the Carlisle Renaissance.

The Chairman responded that a meeting had been requested with Cumbria Vision to discuss its role in Carlisle Renaissance.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Committee expresses its concern regarding the number of changes and general exceptions in the Monitoring and Changes to the Forward Plan report.

2) That the Committee hopes both the Customer Contact Centre Report and the Museum and Arts Governance Options Report will be comprehensive reports that enable full scrutiny of the different options available.

3) That the Committee hopes that in future the Carlisle Renaissance Funding Delivery is better planned to enable earlier input from the Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

(b) Forward Plan of Executive Decisions – 1 July 2007 to 31 October 2007

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan of Executive Decisions for 1 July 2007 to 31 October 2007 be noted.

OSM.20/07
PROTOCOL ON RELATIONS BETWEEN OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY AND THE EXECUTIVE

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer (Dr Taylor) presented Report OS.07/07 enclosing the protocol on relations between Overview and Scrutiny and the Executive.

Dr Taylor reported that a key action of the Overview and Scrutiny Improvement Plan was the development of a Protocol on relations between Overview and Scrutiny and the Executive.  A Task and Finish Group was established consisting of the Chairman and Vice Chairman of Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee and the Leader and Deputy Leader of the Council.  The Task and Finish Group was chaired by the Chief Executive and supported and advised, particularly in relation to best practice, by the Overview and Scrutiny Support Staff.

In considering the protocol, Members made the following comments and observations:

a)
In response to a Member’s question Dr Taylor stated that the key aspects covered in the Protocol were matters that the group had identified as the most important areas, or areas that had problems and needed further work.

b)
Dr Snape’s recommendation stated that “the process of development of a Protocol is as valuable, if not more valuable than, the written document itself”.  Had the overall process of preparing the protocol been difficult?

Dr Taylor responded that the actual meetings had been positive and successful however the administration involved in organising the meetings had been difficult.

c)
Section 5 Speaking at respective meetings – The role of Overview and Scrutiny Chairman at Executive meetings was very clear but the role of the Portfolio Holders at Overview and Scrutiny still needed work.  The Portfolio Holders were being asked more questions but there was still little interaction between some of the Overview and Scrutiny Members and the Portfolio Holders.

Dr Taylor agreed that the changes were happening but it would still take time and reminded Members that it was the role of the Overview and Scrutiny Chairman to let Portfolio Holders know why they were at the meeting and what was expected of them.

RESOLVED – 1) That Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee welcomes the Protocol.

2) That the Protocol on relations between Overview and Scrutiny and the Executive be agreed.

3) That Chairs and Members of Overview and Scrutiny be encouraged to be vigilant in holding Executive Members to account.

OSM.21/07
CIRCULATION OF COMMITTEE PAPERS TO SUBSTITUTE MEMBERS OF OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer (Dr Taylor) presented Report OS.09/07 regarding the circulation of committee papers to substitute Members of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

Dr Taylor reported that the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee ceased circulating full paper copies of Committee papers to substitute Members of the Committee in December 2006, on a trial basis, to try and reduce the environmental impact of the Committee.  The trial period ran from January 2007 to May 2007 and during that time substitute Members only received an Agenda for each meeting.  If a Member was asked to substitute, the person who they were substituting for would pass on their copy of the committee papers.

Dr Taylor reported that there had been no adverse comments about the trial.  He highlighted that changes to the circulation of papers to substitute members of committees that make decisions which, can be challenged externally, needed to be treated with caution.

In considering the Protocol, Members made the following comments and observations:

a)
A substitute Member present at the meeting stated that he preferred to receive papers, so if he was called to substitute then he knew what was happening at the meeting and he knew the background to the items as well.

b)
A Member suggested that papers were not sent to substitute Members unless the Member had previously stated that they requested the papers.

c)
Electronic versions of reports had been unsuccessful due to large amounts of reports taking a long time to download onto home computers.  It was important to allow Members to still have a meaningful oversight of the Committee and so giving substitute Members the option to request the papers allowed them to stay involved in the Committee if they required that.

RESOLVED – 1) That full sets of committee papers are no longer circulated to substitute Members of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees unless the substitute Members request to receive the papers.

2) That the Executive be asked to consider ways in which the environmental impact of all City Council committees could be reduced.

(Meeting ended 10.45am)

